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Top Stories

Brazil blames human error for 
2006 midair airliner collision

It has been 
revealed that 
the final report 
into a midair 
collision that 
killed 154 
people in 2006 

will blame a string of human error 
for the disaster. Gol Transportes 
Aéreos Flight 1907, a Boeing 737, 
crashed into the ground after an 
Embraer Legacy 600 executive 
jet's wing clipped it.

Thousands protest PM Harper 
in Toronto

Around five 
thousand people 
from all walks of 
life jammed 
Nathan Phillips 
Square on 
Saturday in 
Toronto to 
demand that 

Canadian Parliament work for the 
real needs of Canadians. Liberal 
Leader Stephane Dion and NDP 
Leader Jack Layton addressed the 
crowd, pointing out that the 62% 
majority of the voters voted 
against Conservative Prime 
Minister Stephen Harper's right-
wing politics.

Top Stories

Leaked online: UK Home 
Office non-disclosure 
agreement with ID card 
companies

The Non-Disclosure agreement 
for companies working with the 
UK Government on the National 
identity card has been leaked on 
Wikileaks. The document states, 
among other things, what rights 
the Government has to search 
the properties of companies 
involved and the obligations on 
the companies to keep 
information secret.

British ISPs restrict access to 
Wikipedia amid child 
pornography allegations

Wikinews has learned that at 
least six of the United Kingdom's 
main Internet Service Providers 
(ISPs) have implemented 
monitoring and filtering 
mechanisms that are causing 
major problems for UK 
contributors on websites operated 
by the Wikimedia Foundation, 
amongst up to 1200 other 
websites. The filters appear to be 
applied because Wikimedia sites 
are hosting a Scorpions album 
cover which some call child 
pornography.

Wikipedia Current Events

 Patriarch Alexy II, the head of 
the Russian Orthodox Church, 
dies of heart failure in 
Peredelkino, Russia. 

Wikipedia Current Events

•A bombing kills 29 people and 
injures more than 100 in 
Peshawar, Pakistan. 

•At the request of Prime Minister 
Stephen Harper, Governor 
General of Canada Michaëlle Jean 
prorogues the parliament until 
January 26, 2009, to avoid a 
confidence motion by a newly-
formed coalition of opposition 
parties. 

•The Constitutional Court of 
Thailand dissolves three parties 
in the ruling coalition, and Prime 
Minister Somchai Wongsawat 
resigns. 

•A cholera outbreak in Zimbabwe 
spreads, with hundreds dead and 
over 10,000 people infected since 
August 2008. 

•Rioting over disputed election 
results kills more than 381 
people and injures hundreds in 
Jos, Nigeria. 

•Attacks at the Taj Mahal Palace 
Hotel and several other locations 
in Mumbai, India, kill at least 188 
people and injure hundreds. 

Militants in Pakistan torch 
NATO, US military vehicles
Pakistani officials have reported 
that vehicles supplying NATO 
forces in Afghanistan have been 
set on fire by suspected militants. 
The attack occured in the north-
western city of Peshawar which 
lies on Pakistan's North-Western 
frontier at 0230 local time.

Sources claim that more than 250 
gunmen using rockets, grenades 
and AK-47s overpowered the 
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guards setting the Humvees on 
fire. The Pakistani officials claim 
that 96 trucks, 70 Humvees and 6 
containers were destroyed.

In November this year, 12 lorries 
carrying Humvees were captured 
by the militants in the famous 
Khyber Pass. The convoy was also 
carrying food and aid to the NATO 
forces in Afghanistan.

Irish government orders recall 
of all pork products
The Irish government has ordered 
the recall of all pig products 
processed in the Republic since 1st 
September, following the discovery 
of extremely high levels of dioxins 
in slaughtered pigs which are 
thought to have eaten 
contaminated feed.

The Food Standards Agency of 
Ireland revealed that tests have 
shown that pork products from 
several farms contained over two 
hundred times more dioxin than 
the accepted safe limit. Food 
safety officials are investigating an 
animal-feeds factory in south-
eastern Ireland which is thought to 
be the source of the 
contamination. It is thought that 
one cause of the contamination 
may have been the use of out-of-
date bread which did not have its 
plastic wrapping removed before 
being processed into animal feed.

Northern Ireland's Agriculture 
Minister, Michelle Gildernew, said 
that restrictions were placed on 
nine farms in Northern Ireland on 
Friday, which had used the same 
source of animal feed. Northern 
Irish agriculture department 
officials have been in close contact 
with the Republic's Department of 
Agriculture, Fisheries, and Food 
(DAFF) as the situation has 
developed. The British Food 
Standards Agency has advised 
British consumers not to eat pork 

or products such as pork 
sausages, bacon, salami or ham, 
from either the Republic of Ireland 
or Northern Ireland, but expressed 
the view that there is no 
significant immediate health risk 
as exposure to dioxin has to be at 
a high level for a prolonged time to 
be dangerous.

Ireland exported €368 million 
worth of pigmeat products in 
2007, half of it to Britain.

The Irish Association of Pigmeat 
Producers said that ten farms in 
the Republic had been affected, 
responsible for less than ten 
percent of total production, and 
that the recall was a precautionary 
move.

Eighth Filipino journalist killed 
this year
Leo Luna Mila, 35, a news 
anchorman and commentator of 
Radyo Natin, was gunned down 
Tuesday in San Roque, Northern 
Samar, Philippines. Mila was shot 
12 times while leaving work. As 
publisher of the local magazine 
Peryodista and host of another 
radio program "Bungkaras" (Wake 
Up), he had been critical of the 
New People's Army's forced 
taxation. He had received threats 
through text messages last 
September.

The Philippine Daily Inquirer 
reported that Mila is the 8th 
journalist killed in the Philippines 
this year and the 62nd since 2001, 
when President Gloria Macapagal-
Arroyo came to power. A total of 
122 media people have been 
murdered since President Cory 
Aquino overthrew the Marcos 
dictatorship in 1986.

Meanwhile, the Department of 
Justice's Undersecretary Ricardo 
Blancaflor, chairman of the "Task 
Force 211" - Against Political 

Violence and Extrajudicial killings 
and forced disappearances in the 
Philippines, announced that a 
probe team would be sent to 
Northern Samar. The Northern 
Samar provincial police office has 
also formed "Task Force Mila" to 
investigate the killing. Two local 
politicians, including San Roque 
Mayor Andre Avalon, have offered 
a P100,000 (US$2 067.80) bounty 
for any information leading to the 
capture of the suspects.

Meanwhile, the Committee to 
Protect Journalists (CPJ) said, "it is 
time for the central government, 
as well as local authorities, to 
promptly address the climate of 
impunity that is facilitating rising 
violence against Philippine 
journalists. Mila's murder is a 
reminder that police throughout 
the Philippines must respond 
immediately with investigations 
and protection when journalists 
are threatened for their work."

Sunshine Coast Council ratifies 
McDonald's development 
rejection
Sunshine Coast, Queensland, 
Australia – The Sunshine Coast 
Regional Council has formally 
ratified the rejection of the 24 
hour McDonald's in Minyama. The 
decision comes after council 
rejected the proposal earlier this 
week at a general committee 
meeting.

McDonald's forwarded an 11th 
hour compromise to deputy mayor 
Tim Dwyer in order to overturn the 
decision. The compromised had 
included reducing the opening 
hours to 6am to 10pm Sunday to 
Thursday and until 12am Friday 
and Saturday.

Local member of federal 
parliament Peter Slipper has said 
that any new development be 
given serious and honest 
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consideration to the various 
potential impacts on the 
community.

"It is important that any new 
development, including fast food 
outlets, give serious and honest 
consideration to the various 
potential impacts of the project on 
the community. This is important 
as society strives to balance the 
need for development with the 
need to support the lifestyle 
choices and wishes of residents," 
said Mr Slipper in an e-mail to 
Wikinews.

Local residents who had opposed 
the development had support from 
local councilor Chris Thompson. 
"We already have a 24-hour 
McDonald’s at Mooloolaba, only 
one kilometre away, and there are 
already [anti-social] issues at that 
site," he said.

Councillors ratified the rejection 
unanimously. McDonald's will now 
fight the decision in court.

Thousands protest PM Harper 
in Toronto
Around five thousand people from 
all walks of life jammed Nathan 
Phillips Square on Saturday in 
Toronto to demand that Canadian 
Parliament work for the real needs 
of Canadians. Liberal Leader 
Stephane Dion and NDP Leader 
Jack Layton addressed the crowd, 
pointing out that the 62% majority 
of the voters voted against 
Conservative Prime Minister 
Stephen Harper's right-wing 
politics. Harper campaigned on the 
premise of bringing in policies to 
stimulate the economy during the 
current economic downturn.

Harper shut down Parliament last 
week until January 26th to prevent 
opposition parties from defeating 
his government with a vote of 
non-confidence. The centrist 

Liberals and social democratic New 
Democratic Party formed an 
unprecedented coalition with the 
support of the Quebec based Bloc 
Quebecois to stop Harper from 
banning strikes in the public 
sector, preventing pay equity 
settlements, and removing public 
funding to all political parties.

Latest figures show seventy-seven 
thousand more workers lost their 
jobs in November. Signs in the 
crowd were visibly in both French 
and English, a clear rebuttal to the 
politics of division being sown by 
Prime Minister Stephen Harper 
who is attacking the coalition 
because it is supported by 
"separatists who want to destroy 
the country."

The event was Hosted by TV star 
Mary Walsh, who, in a nod to 
recent U.S. elections, led a 
resounding chant of "Yes We Can-
ada!" The main message of the 
day was that people want a 
government representing the 
majority of Canadian voters to 
tackle the economic crisis. 
Performers on stage included 
Samba Squad and members of 
Broken Social Scene. The day 
ended with the singing of "O 
Canada".

Launch of NASA's Mars Science 
Laboratory rover delayed until 
2011
NASA announced a delay to its 
next planned mission to Mars at a 
news conference on Thursday, 4th 
of December. The Mars Science 
Laboratory was due to launch in 
2009, but lift off will now not occur 
until 2011 because more time was 
required for tests, causing the 
rover to miss its launch window. 
This delay comes just 2 months 
after the European Space Agency 
(ESA) delayed their planned 
ExoMars mission until 2016. 
Commenting on the delay of the 

MSL, NASA Administrator Mike 
Griffin said, "[t]rying for '09 would 
require us to assume too much 
risk, more than I think is 
appropriate for a flagship mission".

The MSL was due to feature 
several new technologies, 
including a hovering platform that 
would lower the rover onto the 
surface, and new atmospheric 
entry methods. Atmospheric entry 
into Mars has always been a 
difficult prospect for scientific 
probes with many probes being 
lost. The most recent loss was in 
2003: the British Beagle 2 probe, 
which was due to land on a series 
of inflated balloons, but was never 
heard from after entering the 
atmosphere. It is the additional 
testing time required by changes 
to these technologies that has 
caused it to miss the October 2009 
launch window. Due to the orbits 
of Mars and Earth, interplanetary 
travel between them is only 
feasible every two years for a 
window of a few weeks.

The delays and additional 
fabrication and testing have 
inflated the budget of the project 
by an additional 400 million US 
dollars, bringing the total to $2.4 
billion. These increasing costs of 
Mars missions are what forced the 
decision by the ESA to delay its 
ExoMars mission, and they have 
now prompted talk of increased 
co-operation on future missions. 
The respective chief scientists at 
NASA and the ESA, Dr Ed Weiler 
and David Southwood, have 
already engaged in preliminary 
talks about such co-operation, and 
there is now talk of NASA joining 
the ESA on its ExoMars mission. Dr 
Weiler, speaking on such a 
possibility, said "It is going to take 
some real scientists and engineers 
getting together and working that 
out. But is there a possibility it 
could become a joint mission? 
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Absolutely. And we're certainly 
open to it and would welcome it."

British ISPs restrict access to 
Wikipedia amid child 
pornography allegations
Wikinews has learned that at least 
six of the United Kingdom's main 
Internet Service Providers (ISPs) 
have implemented monitoring and 
filtering mechanisms that are 
causing major problems for UK 
contributors on websites operated 
by the Wikimedia Foundation, 
amongst up to 1200 other 
websites. The filters appear to be 
applied because Wikimedia sites 
are hosting a Scorpions album 
cover which some call child 
pornography. The Scorpions are a 
German rock band who have used 
several controversial album covers 
and are perhaps best known for 
their song, "Rock You Like a 
Hurricane".

The measures applied redirect 
traffic for a significant portion of 
the UK's Internet population 
through six servers which can log 
and filter the content that is 
available to the end user. A 
serious side-effect of this is the 
inability of administrators on 
Wikimedia sites to block vandals 
and other troublemakers without 
potentially impacting hundreds of 
thousands of innocent contributors 
who are working on the sites in 
good faith.

The filtering is in response to the 
Internet Watch Foundation's list of 
websites that host or contain 
content that have been reported to 
contain inappropriate images of 
naked children, under the age of 
18. The IWF considers those 
images child pornography. 
However, in the United States 
(where the websites of the 
Wikimedia Foundation are hosted), 
it is not considered obscene under 
the criteria of the Miller test, which 

requires that an obscene work lack 
"serious literary, artistic, political 
or scientific value" (as album art is 
used to "brand" the album, it is 
considered to be artistic).

Contributors or individuals 
attempting to view an affected 
image or file, depending on their 
ISP, may get a warning saying, 
"we have blocked this page 
because, according to the Internet 
Watch Foundation (IWF), it 
contains indecent images of 
children or pointers to them; you 
could be breaking UK law if you 
viewed the page.". Other ISPs 
provide blank pages, 404 errors, 
or other means of blocking the 
content.

"The Protection of Children Act 
1978 as amended in the Sexual 
Offences Act 2003, makes it an 
offence to take, make, permit to 
be taken, distribute, show, possess 
with intent to distribute, and 
advertise indecent photographs or 
pseudo-photographs of children 
under the age of 18. The ‘making’ 
of such images includes 
downloading, that is, making a 
copy of a child sexual abuse image 
on a computer, so, in the UK, 
accessing such content online is a 
serious criminal offence," says the 
IWF on their website in an article 
updated on November 28. The IWF 
says that there are at least 800 to 
1,200 websites on the list of those 
who host or contain offensive 
material. The list is not public and 
the IWF never notified Wikimedia 
Foundation about blocking of 
Wikipedia content. The affected 
page does not display any 
message informing the user about 
blocked content on most ISPs, 
instead, a technical error message 
is shown. However, Demon 
redirects users to a block message 
on the IFW's site explaining that 
the page was blocked as the 
organization suspects child porn or 

links to it to be present. The IWF 
states that "we do not notify site 
owners that their websites are on 
our list."

The concern for Wikimedia is for 
some images like an album cover 
from a 1976 record of the 
Scorpions titled 'Virgin Killer'. It 
displays an underage girl, posing 
nude, with a lens crack crossing 
over her genitals, but nothing 
blocking out her breasts. The girl 
appears to be around 10-years 
old. In the U.S., the band later 
replaced the image with one of the 
group. The cover was uploaded to 
Wikipedia in 2006, but Wikinews 
learned that on May 9, 2008 at 
(21:17 UTC), despite a result of 
strong consensus to 'keep' in a 
deletion request, the image was 
deleted, however for a different 
reason. It was deleted due to a 
claim by an administrator that it 
violated Wikipedia's policy for 
dealing with copyrighted images, 
which require that any images 
used under the doctrine of fair use 
must alongside other criteria, 
"significantly increase readers' 
understanding of the topic, and its 
omission would be detrimental to 
that understanding" (claiming that 
the article "lacked meaningful 
discussion" of the album art). This 
result was overturned using the 
deletion review process. Earlier on 
December 6, the image was put 
back up for a deletion request, but 
it was later closed as Wikimedia 
"does not censor".

Another image that is questionable 
could be a screenshot from the 
1938 film Child Bride. Its goal was 
to bring to light the attempts at 
banning child marriages. In the 
article on Wikipedia, a screenshot 
appears of then 12-year-old 
Shirley Mills partially naked after 
skinny dipping. In the photo, at 
least one of her breasts can be 
seen.
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Other albums featuring nudity 
below the age of 16 have 
previously caused controversy; 
Blind Faith attracted criticism as 
did Houses of the Holy, and 
Nirvana's Nevermind.

Multiple companies have gone 
public stating that they implement 
the recommendations of the 
Internet Watch Foundation. Not all 
of these are known to have 
implemented measures against 
Wikimedia sites; the major UK 
ISPs thought to have affected 
Wikimedia sites are O2/Be 
Unlimited, Virgin Media, Easynet, 
Plusnet, Demon, and Opal 
Telecommunications (TalkTalk).

Wikinews has contacted 
Wikimedia's legal counsel, Mike 
Godwin and the IWF for a 
statement, but neither have 
replied as of this time.

'Progress' seen in US auto 
bailout deal
Officials say that progress is being 
made in a deal to bail out three 
United States carmakers. The U.S. 
government will be holding 
weekend talks on the plan after 
two days of Congressional 
hearings.

Dana Perino, the White House 
press secretary, stated that 
discussions with both parties had 
been "constructive".

Executives from the three 
companies - General Motors, Ford, 
and Chrysler - have pleaded before 
two Congressional committees, 
asking for $34 billion in order to 
stop collapse.

"I'm convinced that by Sunday we 
will have an agreement that 
people can understand on this 
bill," said Barney Frank, a 
representative from the state of 

Massachusetts.

Ghana to hold elections
The people of Ghana, a country 
often shown of as an example of a 
good democracy in Africa, will vote 
for a new president and 
parliament.

The current president, John 
Kufuor, will resign after serving 
the maximum of two terms in 
office. The elections are expected 
to be close.

The three main contenders for the 
presidency are: the Nana Akufo 
Addo from New Patriotic Party, 
who was the foreign minister 
under the current president, John 
Atta Mills running for the National 
Democratic Congress, and the 
Convention People's Party's 
candidate, one Paa Kwesi Nduom

Archbishop of York says 
Mugabe must be overthrown
The Archbishop of York, Dr John 
Sentamu, said that Zimbabwe's 
president Robert Mugabe must be 
forced out of office and face trial 
for his crimes against humanity.

"The time has come for Robert 
Mugabe to answer for his crimes 
against humanity, against his 
countrymen and women and for 
justice to be done. The winds of 
change that once brought hope to 
Zimbabwe and its neighbours have 
become a hurricane of destruction, 
with the outbreak of cholera, 
destitution, starvation and 
systemic abuse of power by the 
state," said Sentamu.

Sentamu that the power-sharing 
deal that was signed by Mugabe 
and the Zimbabwean opposition in 
September was "now dead".

Dr Sentamu's statement comes 
after a severe cholera outbreak 
spread in Zimbabwe, and saw 

12,545 cases reported and 565 
people dead.

Scandal-ridden Congressman 
loses delayed election
Republicans experienced another 
victory late Saturday, as the 
Associated Press called the race in 
Louisiana's 2nd district at 22:35 
CST in favor of Anh "Joseph" Cao, 
heralding the first Vietnamese-
American member of Congress and 
sending the incumbent scandal-
ridden Louisiana Congressman 
William Jefferson home after nine 
terms.

Today in History

1864 - The Clifton Suspension 
Bridge over the River Avon is 

officially opened. 
1907 - King Gustaf V of Sweden 
accedes to the Swedish throne. 

1953 - Dwight D. Eisenhower gives 
the Atoms for Peace speech. 

1974 - A plebiscite results in the 
abolition of monarchy in Greece.

1998 - Tadjena massacre: 81 
people are killed by armed groups 

in Algeria. 

Quote of the Day

The wit makes fun of other 
persons; the satirist makes fun of 
the world; the humorist makes fun 

of himself, but in so doing, he 
identifies himself with people — 

that is, people everywhere, not for 
the purpose of taking them apart, 

but simply revealing their true 
nature. ~ James Thurber

Word of the Day
abattoir n 

1. A public slaughterhouse for 
cattle, sheep, etc. 
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